MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 7 September 2015 – 7.30pm.
DRAFT MINUTES

Public Participation Session was held between 7.33pm and 7.58pm.  
Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Ray Hine, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Lynda Parker, Cllr Graham Willcocks, Cllr John Williams, Cllr Terry Williams (Vice-chair) and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.
In line with MCC policy, the Full Council Meeting was taped, using a digital voice recorder, by the Clerk. Cllr Hughes confirmed that no other audio or video recording of the meeting was permitted. 
135/15
To receive any apologies for absence: Cllr Terry John.
136/15
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if they felt during the meeting that they had any personal or prejudicial interests on items discussed, they were to disclose their interest immediately to the Chair or Clerk. 
Cllr Willcocks declared a Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 10 (To consider an update on ownership of Corner House land, Jameston). Cllr Hall declared a Personal Interest in agenda items 12 (To review and approve the frequency and coverage of grass cutting at the North and South Sports fields, Manorbier) and 15 (To consider a final update on the under lease between MCC and Manorbier United FC in respect of the Sports Pavilion, North Sports field, Manorbier). Councillor John Williams declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 11 (To receive report and consider remedial action following the 2015 Annual Inspection of Jameston Play Area, including Zip Wire update).
Cllr Hughes proposed that agenda item 10 be held in Confidential session. All Members content.
137/15
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 6 July 2015. Cllr Long proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 6 July 2015 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – 7 in favour, 2 abstentions.
138/15
Matters Arising from the Full Council meeting held on 6 July 2015. Clerk reported that he had spoken to the Licensing team at Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC) about the ‘Wild West Custom Van and Hotrod Weekend 2015’, held in Manorbier on 11 and 12 July 2015. PCC had confirmed that the event had been licensed. PCC confirmed that they were monitoring other activities, such as fish and chip selling to non-residents, at the site. Clerk reported that he had not submitted an Expression of Interest to the First Great Western Customer and Communities Improvement Fund due to insufficient information being available before the closing date of 17 July 2015. Clerk said he did approach Network Rail about the Fund and about earlier requests for the provision of a car park at Manorbier Station but no response had been forthcoming. Clerk confirmed that organisers of the Long Course Weekend had not yet responded about the £1k gift for Manorbier. Councillors mentioned other aspects of the weekend that were far from satisfactory from a safety viewpoint and suggested these be fed back when discussions on next year’s event take place. Further to discussions last month, Clerk reported that he had received an email from Mrs Bradley asking for the bins in Jameston Play Area to be emptied as a matter of urgency. Clerk said he had conversed with County Cllr Kidney about the matter. County Cllr Kidney said MCC were responsible for the emptying of the bins but that he was prepared to remove the rubbish himself providing bags were left alongside the existing bin. Cllr Terry Williams said that the bins were not meant for dog mess. Cllr Hughes and Cllr Hine both reported that bags had been left by the bin but one, in particular, was too heavy to lift without it bursting. This bag was three quarters full of dog mess. Cllr Hine also mentioned that he had purchased bags for the bin and had emptied the black bags on two occasions. Cllr Hughes suggested that the bins be taken from the play area entirely as it was not the responsibility of councillors to collect the dog mess and dispose of it at their own homes ready for collection. Cllr Hughes said further discussions on this matter could take place at agenda item 17 (To consider an update on action in respect of Dog Fouling in MCC’s area).   
At this point in the meeting, Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to erase the digital voice recording of the

Full Council Meeting held on 6 July 2015. Tape erased.
139/15
To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes brought forward the correspondence 
folder. Clerk and Cllr Hughes highlighted the following which had been deemed ‘Urgent/Important’;
· Email from Helen Brickell, expressing concern about dog noise on The Ridgeway. Clerk had reported to PCC, who had agreed to go along and have a look. County Cllr Kidney reported that many other local residents had complained but no names had been put to the complaints and so PCC could not act. County Cllr Kidney said he would put his name forward and Cllr Hughes and Cllr Long agreed that their names could also be included.

· Thank you card from Mr and Mrs Butler, Manorbier Newton.

· Email from Julia Barnes about the cost of bus shelter repair and the felling of three conifer trees in Meadow Road, Jameston. Clerk had copied to Cllr Hine. Cllr Hine had met with Mrs Barnes. Cllr Hine was asked to speak again to Mrs Barnes to suggest she speak with the PCNPA if she had concerns about the tree felling. Mrs Barnes had also asked if an area of the play area could be fenced off for dog walkers. Cllr Hughes suggested this point be discussed at agenda item 17.

· Clerk reported that he had spoken with Cllr Long, who had asked that Full Council meetings commence at 7.00pm in the winter months. Cllr Parker suggested that meetings start at 7.00pm all year. Cllr John Williams proposed that Full Council meetings commence at 7.00pm throughout the year commencing from 5 October 2015. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. 

· Shortly after the last Full Council meeting, Clerk had written to PCC about the overgrown grass verges in Cob Lane, Jameston. PCC had confirmed that this road would be cut as part of the normal verge mowing schedule in due course. Cllr Hughes confirmed that this had been actioned.

· Following the recent site visit to Carew Cottage, Manorbier, councillors noted the bowing wall and partial collapse in Pembroke Road, Manorbier, which was considered dangerous. Clerk had reported the state of the wall to PCC. PCC had now confirmed that their Streetcare Team was dealing with the matter in relation to the partial collapse. Internal PCC property colleagues were following up the bowing wall issue with the owners.
· 2nd annual Precept payment of £6k had been made to MCC by PCC.

· VAT re-claim payment of £2,054.28 had been made to MCC by HMRC. 
· One Voice Wales training modules.

· At the request of PCC, Clerk has returned the Skrinkle Premises licence to PCC.

· Maps for Ironman 2015 road closures given to all councillors.
· Notification of date, time and venues for PCC’s autumn roadshows.

· Various PCC, Welsh Government and One Voice Wales consultation papers.     

All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. All correspondence can be 
viewed by Councillors ahead of Full Council meetings (from about 7.10pm) and/or by contacting 
Ian Morris, Clerk, after meetings.

140/15
To receive and consider the following planning applications and other notices;

a) NP/15/0369/FUL and NP/15/0370/CAC – Demolition of wall to garden shed to provide off road parking space at Carew Cottage, Manorbier SA70 7TD. Cllr Hughes, Cllr Terry Williams, Cllr Hall and the Clerk had attended a site meeting to look at the proposals and provided feedback. Cllr Hughes said that after the site meeting, councillors were satisfied with the proposals and that it appeared that the parking space involved would see an additional passing place in the narrow road (when the space was not being used). Cllr Hall thought that from an environmental point of view, the project was being handled sympathetically. PCNPA and the applicant had agreed to extend the deadline for comments until such time as MCC had considered the applications. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that MCC recommend approval of these applications. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.

b) NP/15/0382/FUL – Single storey family room extension to north side of existing bungalow at 12, Hawthorn Lane, Jameston. Cllr Long proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.  
c) 15/0392/PA - Proposed installation of 20m high Lattice Tower Mobile Phone Base and ancillary apparatus on land opposite Welsh Water Reservoir, The Ridgeway, SA70 8LF. Members noted that this was situated in the St Florence Community Council’s area. Cllr Hall said that MCC had stated that it had no objections in principle, at the pre-application consultation stage (see July 2015 Minutes). However, Members were mindful of a local resident’s concerns that had been outlined in the public participation session and wished to reflect these comments in MCC’s recommendation. After a lengthy discussion, Cllr Hall proposed that this application be recommended for refusal for the following reasons; a) Height of the mast. This would have a big visual impact on the local area and on parts of the National Park. b) The proposed location is very close to an existing dwelling and close to an ancient monument (round barrow). Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour of recommending refusal. County Cllr Kidney agreed to let St Florence Community Council know of MCC’s recommendation.
d) NP/15/0416/PA – Retrospective planning application for retention of open porch over front door and driveway to front of property at 10 St James Place, Jameston. Cllr Long proposed that MCC recommend approval of this application, seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.
e) C19/15 – Tree works notification at Fernleigh Lodge, Manorbier. Cllr Hall declared a Personal Interest in this application. Cllr Hine proposed recommending approval of these tree works. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – 8 in favour, 1 abstention.
f) T13/15/MH – (TPO 84 (T3)) Tree works at front garden next to road at Travelin, Jameston. Cllr Hughes declared a Personal Interest in this application. After a brief discussion on the location, Cllr Terry Williams proposed that this application be recommended for approval, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.
g) NP/14/0585 – Single Storey extension to side and rear with minor alterations at Long Park Cottage, Long Park, Manorbier. Clerk reported that MCC had previously discussed this application and had drawn the attention of the PCNPA to National Trust covenants. Two copy letters had now been received from Barbara Key, daughter of the neighbour, who had written to the National Trust, PCNPA, Stephen Crabb MP (SoS for Wales), Simon Hart, MP and to MCC, drawing recipients’ attention to a part of the LDP’s Green Wedge that had been sectioned off for site access to Long Park Cottage. Clerk reported that PCNPA had previously consulted the National Trust and they had not raised any objections to the original planning application. This additional sectioning off of part of the Green Wedge was the subject of Mrs Key’s letters and appeared to be additional work to that shown in the planning application. Cllr Hall said that this sectioned-off area was being used as a builders compound to store plant and materials for the work that was being undertaken at Long Park Cottage. He added that he had spoken to local residents, who were concerned that this parcel of land could be extended and used for other activities (possibly house building). Cllr Hughes said that there was no planning application to consider and suggested that Members note these concerns and monitor the position and ask Mrs Key to inform MCC of any responses from the other recipients of her letter.
h) NP/14/0446 – Appeal to Planning Inspectorate 22 September 2015 – Use of land for the stationing of one gypsy static caravan, retention and re-siting of one touring caravan together with utility/day room, septic tank, alteration to ground levels, formation of earth bunds and improvements, alterations to access at The Oaks, adjacent to Wynd Hill Farm, Manorbier. Full Council noted. One or two MCC Members and County Councillor Kidney hoped to attend.
i) Other planning notices were noted.

141/15
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 13 June 2015 to 13 August 2015. 
Clerk’s statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of 
the period was £4,086.45 and that transactions totalling £2,847.82 had cleared the account and transactions totalling £2,094.28 had been paid in to the account. The balance of the Base Rate Tracker Account stood at £27,818.87. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.

142/15
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney said he would update Full Council on matters concerning Jameston Play Area at item 145/15.
143/15
Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters;
· Repair to new bus shelter in Jameston: Cllr Hughes confirmed that the bus shelter had now been repaired and after a slight concern on re-erection, this had now been put back in the correct position. Members thought that the shelter looked good. Removal of graffiti from the existing stone built bus shelter in Jameston had been undertaken. County Cllr Kidney was thanked accordingly.
· Casual Vacancy in Manorbier Ward: Cllr Hughes noted that there were possibly two people that would be interested in Co-option, so Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that the Clerk take forward the Casual Vacancy process for the two vacancies in Manorbier Ward. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour. 
· Provision of a defibrillator for MCC’s area – including location – Cllr Hine said he had no update and would report back at next month’s meeting.
· MCC action on complying with the Local Government (Democracy) Wales Act 2013: online information – Clerk reported that most required information was now on line, except the list of the Register of Members’ Interests. Outstanding returns should be sent to the Clerk.
Cllr Willcocks left the room at this point (9.05pm) having declared a Prejudicial Interest in the following item. County Cllr Kidney also left the room. The following item was held in Confidential session, as agreed by Full Council earlier in the meeting.
144/15
To consider an update on ownership of Corner House land, Jameston.
         
After item 144/15, Cllr Marcia Kidney left the meeting (9.30pm). Cllr Willcocks and County Councillor Phillip Kidney rejoined the meeting (9.30pm).

145/15
To receive report and consider remedial action following the 2015 Annual Inspection of Jameston Play Area, including Zip Wire. Clerk confirmed that RoSPA had undertaken the latest annual inspection of Jameston Play Area, on 6 July 2015. The overall risk was specified as ‘Medium Risk’ due to concerns about the wooden supports being rotten at ground level on the Zip Wire and grass matting perished/missing under the Carousel/Rota Play. Clerk reminded Members that the Zip Wire problems were well documented. Cllr Hine said that grass was growing through the grass matting of the rota play. Clerk said that other low risks had been highlighted, including a need to repair a gate entrance. In answer to a query from Cllr John Williams, no issues had been raised about the new fencing installed around the play area. Matting at the base of the slide also needed to be pushed together. Cllr John Williams agreed to have another look. County Cllr Kidney reported that he had spoken with PCC and their opinion was that only one of the Zip Wire supports was rotten. PCC said that these supports had been secured with concrete and that cracks in the support could be filled-in to stop water ingress. Cllr Hughes said that RoSPA had reported that these supports were at the end of their life due to damage at ground level and needed to be removed. Clerk reminded members of the earlier Tawny Wood quote to replace all 8 supports (£1,290 plus VAT). Cllr Hughes said that MCC needed to comply with the RoSPA report and thought the Tawny Wood quote was competitive. Cllr Long proposed that MCC take forward this work and ask Tawny Wood to replace the wooden supports on the Zip Wire. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – 8 in favour. 

Clerk mentioned that PCC had now established a Community Play Area grant. County Cllr Kidney said he would contact Neil McCarthy to seek views on the grant to see if it would be worthwhile in MCC applying and report back to the Clerk. Deadline was 12 October 2015. Members content for Clerk and the Chair to take this work forward and submit an application, if appropriate.
146/15
To review and approve the frequency and coverage of grass cutting at the North and South Sports fields, Manorbier. Cllr Hughes reminded Members that MCC had previously agreed to fund increased cutting of these fields, every 10 days, up to the end of August but to then review the frequency of cutting. Clerk reported that he had met with Mike Brown, MUFC, who had shown him the overgrown state of the vegetation surrounding the playing fields and had asked if MCC could fund the cutting back of this vegetation. Clerk said that he had asked MCC’s grass cutter, Rob Izzard, for a quote for undertaking this work. Rob Izzard had confirmed that he had cut back the vegetation last year and that he was able to undertake this again this year for a price of £140. After a brief discussion about the frequency of the cut of the playing fields, Cllr Long proposed that MCC approve the extra cuts (every 10 days) up to the 10 October 2015. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – 8 in favour. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that MCC fund the cutting back of the surrounding vegetation at a cost of £140. Seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – 8 in favour. Clerk to inform Rob Izzard accordingly.     
147/15
To consider, approve and accept the Annual Audit Return for FY 2014-15. Clerk reported that BDO LLP had now responded to MCC about the Annual Audit Return for 2014-15 and they had confirmed that there were no matters requiring the issuing of a separate issues report. Cllr Long proposed that the Annual Audit Return for 2014-15 be accepted and approved by Full Council. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – 8 in favour. Cllr Long and all Members thanked the Clerk for his work. Clerk confirmed that no local electors had asked to see the audit paperwork following the display of the appropriate Notice of Conclusion of Audit around MCC’s area. 
148/15 
To consider and approve a donation request from Pembrokeshire Citizens Advice Bureau. Cllr Hughes read out an email request for a donation from Pembrokeshire CAB. Cllr Hall said that local people would benefit from the work of the Pembrokeshire CAB and proposed that a donation of £50 be made to them. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken 8 in favour.
149/15
To consider a final update on the Under lease between MCC and Manorbier United Football Club (MUFC), in respect of the North Sports field and Pavilion, Manorbier. Clerk reported that Red Kite had now registered the Under lease with the Land Registry. Signed copies of the Under lease, Counterpart and Deed of Variation had been sent to the Clerk. Clerk confirmed he had sent copies to Peter Kidney, as owner of the land. Clerk and MUFC had read the electricity meter at the field and provided final readings to SWALEC and Cllr John Williams and the Clerk had read the water meter and provided final readings to Welsh Water. Cllr Hughes, on behalf of Full Council, thanked the Clerk for his work and due diligence on completing this work. Cllr Hall agreed to show MUFC the location of the water meter to enable MUFC to provide future readings.  
150/15
To receive an update on a meeting between MCC and Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC) concerning delegation of activities. Cllr Hughes reported that County Cllr Kidney, Clerk and he had met with PCC about future delegation of activities from PCC to Community Councils and in particular to MCC, in view of the good community spirit that PCC considered existed in the area. Cllr Hughes read out a note of the meeting. PCC asked MCC to consider taking on future responsibility for grass and verge cutting, litter picking and the emptying of litter bins and beach cleaning. PCC would provide some funding for this work but acknowledged that there would be other implications for MCC should it wish to take forward this pilot initiative. These could be discussed at a scoping meeting and County Cllr Kidney and Cllr Hughes agreed to meet with PCC (Katy Daley) at an early stage to take forward this work. However, the Clerk confirmed that no approach had yet been made by PCC.  
 151/15
To consider an update on action in respect of Dog Fouling in MCC’s area. Clerk reported that he had now received poster and leaflet examples from Graham Wharton, Freshwater East Coast Care Group (FECCG). These examples were shown to Members and were funded by FECCG. Clerk also provided a photograph of an example of a metal sign erected in Pentlepoir Play Area which included ‘No Dogs Allowed’ in the wording. Cllr Terry Williams said that MCC needed to erect a sign which clearly stated that no dogs were allowed in Jameston Play Area. Cllr Hine reported that local dog owners had approached him and had asked if a part of the Jameston Play Area could be fenced off to enable them to walk dogs, as elderly residents could not walk up the hill in Kiln Park Lane. Cllr Willcocks reported that some parks in other parts of the country did install dog toilets. Cllr Hughes, Cllr Terry Williams and Cllr Hall said that Jameston Play Area always had been a children’s play area and felt that no dogs should be allowed inside the play area. In respect of the bin in the play area, Cllr Terry Williams said that this was being used mainly for dog mess although Cllr Hine thought that litter would be strewn across the field if the bin was taken away. County Cllr Kidney said he would be happy to dispose of the bin bags. County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his offer. Cllr Hall proposed that Full Council fund the manufacture and erection of two metal signs in Jameston Play Area which said ‘In the interests of health and hygiene, dogs are strictly forbidden in this play area’. The signs would include a ‘No Dogs’ symbol and would have ‘Manorbier Community Council’ across the top. Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – 8 in favour.


Cllr Hall agreed to take forward this action by arranging a quote from a local contractor for two signs; one at each entrance to the playing field. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that the Chair and the Clerk take forward this matter ahead of the next Full Council meeting. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 8 in favour.  In answer to a query from Cllr Hine, Cllr Hughes confirmed that PCC was responsible for the play area in Skrinkle.

152/15
To discuss concerns about speeding traffic through Jameston. Cllr Terry Williams reported that a local Jameston resident had complained to him about speeding vehicles coming out of Meadow Road, Jameston. Cllr Hughes confirmed that Dyfed-Powys Police do undertake speed checks in Jameston. Cllr Hall also said that the local PCSO had monitored traffic speed but could not prosecute. Cllr Parker asked about the cost of Vehicle Actuated Speed Signs. County Cllr Kidney said he would ask PCC to put down some speed monitoring equipment, in the first instance.  
153/15
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

a) I P Morris – Office costs - £12.16.
b) I P Morris – Book tokens for Manorbier School - £40.00

c) I P Morris - PANDA Gold Software Protection - £76.07 
d) SSE/SWALEC – Final bill for electricity costs at North Sports field - £110.90

e) Welsh Water – Final water bill for North Sports field - £20.87

f) BDO LLP – Annual Audit fee - £354.00

g) Red Kite – Land Registry fee - £40.00

h) Queensbury Shelters Ltd – Repair/re-erection of Jameston Bus Shelter - £3,579.12

i) Play Safety Ltd (RoSPA) – Annual Inspection of Jameston Play Area - £88.80

Cllr Long proposed payment of all the above invoices, seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – 8 in favour.

154/15
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. Cllr Hine and Cllr Hughes reported that one Ash tree, about 20 feet high, sited on the bank in the Jameston play area was now considered dangerous to a neighbouring property. No TPO existed on this tree and so PCNPA had not been consulted.  Cllr Willcocks proposed that, for safety reasons, this tree be chopped down. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – 7 in favour, 1 abstention. Cllr John Williams offered to take down this tree after his holiday. Cllr Hall offered to help. 


Cllr Hall asked if MCC had been consulted about the road’s new single yellow line in Manorbier. Cllr Hughes said that MCC had been previously consulted by PCC, who were responsible for this work.   

There being no further business, Cllr Hughes thanked Councillors for attending and reminded those present that the next meeting of MCC would be held on Monday 5 October 2015 at 7.00pm. The meeting closed at 10.22pm.
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